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Background  

1. The Adaptation Fund Board (the Board) at its nineteen meeting, approved a 

three-year project titled “Addressing Climate Change Impacts on Marginalized 

Agricultural Communities Living in the Mahaweli River Basin of Sri Lanka”, submitted 

by the World Food Programme (WFP) for a request amount of US$ 7,989,727 (decision 

B.19/16). The overall objective of the project is to secure community livelihoods and 

food security against climate change-induced rainfall variability leading to longer 

droughts and more intense rainfall. This project directly addresses these climate-

induced impacts through: i) Developing household food security and build resilient 

livelihoods for rain-fed farming households; and ii) Building institutional capacity in 

village, local, regional service delivery to reduce risks associated with climate-induced 

rainfall variability. 

 

2.   As mandated by the decision, an agreement was prepared and signed 

between the Board and WFP.  

 

3. The first tranche of disbursement for the implementation of the project was 

released following signature of the agreement in December 2012. The first project 

performance report (PPR) for the project was submitted in November 2015 and cleared 

by the Adaptation Fund Board Secretariat (the secretariat) during the same month. The 

second PPR was submitted in January 2017 and cleared by the secretariat in June 

2017. As of October 2018, a total amount of UDS 6,568,567 had been disbursed to the 

project by the Board’s Trustee, corresponding to 82.2% of the project funding. The 

project went through a mid-term evaluation (MTE) process, with a MTE report finalized 

in July 2018.  

 

4. This is the second request for an extension of the project completion date. The 

original project completion date was August 2017. In April 2017, WFP applied for 

extension of the project completion date until 28 February 2019, which the Board 

approved through B.29-30/3. As outlined in the Adaptation Fund Project/Programme 

Delay Policy (AFB/B.29-30/3/Rev.1) amended by the Board in October 2017 (Decision 

B.29-30/15), a request for an extension of project completion date must be submitted 

by the implementing entity at least six months prior to the official completion date. 

However, WPF had submitted such request through the secretariat on 2 October 2018, 

hence at a date beyond the deadline, for an extension of the completion date until 28 

February 2020 (see Annex 1). In addition, this project underwent a change of 

programme execution arrangements, including the United Nations Development 

Programme (UNDP) as co-executing entity, following Decision B.29-30/13.  

 

5. One of the pivotal reasons for the first extension request includes the fact that 

when the project was approved (in 2012), the country was undergoing significant 

political changes (as a result of presidential and parliamentary elections). Considering 

these factors, it was recognized that the project might need more than 18 months of 

extension to be able to achieve its expected results. In addition, the project underwent 

a review in May 2017, in order to identify project implementation issues and make 

recommendations.  

 

6. The above-mentioned project review suggested that the Executing Entity (EE), 

which is the Ministry of Development and Environment, should be supported by UNDP, 

for capacity building of government officials and communities on adaptation and smart 

agriculture techniques, among others. Based on the recommendations of the review 
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and on the request of the National Designated Authority (DA) of the Adaptation Fund, 

WFP involved UNDP as a joint executing entity with well-defined roles and 

responsibilities, following Decision B.29-30/13.  

 

7. In addition, the project review recommended that the project be granted a 

second extension request. In order to assess the progress of project implementation in 

view of the new implementation arrangements, a mid-term evaluation (MTE) was 

conducted in July 2018. The MTE also recommended the project to request a second 

no-cost extension, to facilitate an efficient utilization of the remaining funds.  

 

8. The reasons for the second project extension request, as outlined by WFP, 

include the fact that the Ministry of Development and Environment underwent a last 

major change in July 2017. This situation entailed gaps in project implementation and 

coordination, which resulted in physical and financial project targets not fully achieved. 

In addition, the new implementation arrangements with the co-executing role of the 

Ministry of Development and Environment, and UNDP, required coordination processes 

and linkages both at national as well as at filed level, which initially slowed down some 

of the project activities.  

 

9. According to WFP, the requested extension of the completion date would allow 

to:  

- Compensate for the delayed implementation of the project caused by changes 

in the project management; 

- Advance on the fulfillment of the project targets with social and physical 

structures in place for enhanced sustainability; and  

- Follow and monitor the project outputs and outcomes to ensure adaptive 

measures will be fully applied by local authorities and communities, to ensure 

long-term sustainability.  

 

Secretariat’s review of the request  

10. Following a review of the request, the secretariat finds that most of the delays 

in project implementation have been caused by management changes in the Executing 

Entity as a result of presidential and parliamentary elections. This entailed gaps in 

project implementation and coordination, including delays in approval processes at the 

sub-national level, slow procurement processes, and delayed staff recruitment. In 

addition, the EE presented a lack of technical capacities at central and district levels to 

support field staff.  

 

11. To overcome these bottle necks, the project underwent changes in the project 

execution arrangements, including UNDP as co-executing entity with the Ministry of 

Environment and Development to provide capacity building for government officials. As 

outlined in the MTE, since the involvement of UNDP, they have adopted a systematic 

approach in selecting beneficiaries and assessing the needs, and they have mobilized 

the project staff with a good balance of technical and administrative functions as 

required under the targeted outputs. These new project execution arrangements 

required time to coordinate efforts at national and local levels. Given the afore-

mentioned reasons the secretariat finds that this request of a 12-month extension is 

justified.  
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12. Moreover, the MTE concluded that the project demonstrated a Moderately 

Satisfactory performance, due to a number of significant technical and managerial 

challenges that prevent it to fully achieve the set targets, thus indicating that the project 

would benefit from a no-cost extension for additional 12 months.   

 

13. Finally, although the request was submitted within six months prior to the official 

completion date, which is not in line with the Adaptation Fund Policy for 

Project/Programme Delays, as specified in Annex 1, the secretariat acknowledges that 

this no-cost project extension request has been agreed with the Executing Entity and 

the Designated Authority has been notified, in accordance with the said Policy.  

 

Recommendation  

14. Therefore, the Board may consider and decide to approve the request for a 12-

month extension of the project completion date for the project " Addressing Climate 

Change Impacts on Marginalized Agricultural Communities Living in the Mahaweli River 

Basin of Sri Lanka” as requested by WFP, from 28 February 2019 to 28 February 2020.  

 

Annexes  

1. Request for an extension of the project completion date from WFP;  

2. Request for an extension of the project completion date from the Ministry of 

Development and Environment.  
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Annex 1: Request for an extension of the project completion date from WFP 

 

 

 



AFB/B.32-33/1 

 

 

 

 

 



AFB/B.32-33/1 

 

Annex 2: Request for an extension of the project completion date from the Ministry of 

Development and Environment  

 

  

 

 


